STARK COUNTY COMMUNITY UNIT SCHOOL DISTRICT #100

Stark, Knox, Marshall, Henry & Peoria Counties, Illinois

Regular Meeting – June 17, 2019
The Stark County Community Unit School District #100 Board of Education met in regular session on Monday, June 17, 2019 at the Stark County Elementary School.  Members present were Robert Groter, Matthew Nagode, Ann Orwig, Brian Rewerts, Elizabeth Rumbold, David Steward and Bruce West.   Also present were Dr. Nick Sutton, Superintendent; William Lamb, Jr. High/High School Principal; Jenna Bibb, Elementary Principal; Scott Paxson, Asst. Athletic Director; Lonny Dennison, Transportation Director; Dale Heinold, IT; citizens of the district and members of the press.
The meeting was called to order by President, Mrs. Orwig, at 6:15 p.m.
Motion was made by Mrs. Rumbold, seconded by Mr. Groter, to approve the consent calendar.  Items approved under the consent calendar were:

-     Approval of the May 20, 2019 minutes;
· Approval of the May Jr. High and High School Activity Accounts, Imprest Fund and Treasurer’s Report;
· Approval of the May LEA checks as follows: City of Wyoming $453.67, Stark County CUSD 100 $137,974.17; Speer Community bank $1,000,000.00, BC/BS of Illinois $55,006.19, Guardian $389.68, Guardian $3,052.07, Guardian $494.33, Guardian $552.92, State Disbursement Unit $1,196.45, Jerry W. Vanentine, PhD $140.00, Dr. Lloyd Kilmer $346.49, Schools Consulting, Inc. $280.00, Stark County CUSD 100 $147,463.43, Jennifer Nutzhorn $400.00, IESA $800.00, U.S. Postal Service $500.00, U.S. Postal Service $500.00, State Bank of Toulon $8,987.95, VISA $137.90, VISA $968.57, VISA $1,801.02, IESA $120.00, Imprest Fund $11,605.32.  
Motion was approved by a 7-0 vote.
Motion was made by Mr. Groter, seconded by Mr. Steward, to approve the June bills of $56,076.40.  Motion was approved by a 7-0 vote.  
Public Comments:
Fred Sams spoke to the Board in support of two good employees being released.  He felt they were being unjustly released and were not supported.
Jim Nowlan spoke regarding the issue of two employees being released and stated the newspaper had received several comments supporting both sides of the issue.  He expressed that both employees are good stalwart members of the community.  We have a great County and a fine school system and tomorrow we should not point fingers but join forces.
Motion was made by Mr. Steward, seconded by Mrs. Rumbold, to adjourn to Executive Session for the purpose of discussing performance, employment, discipline or dismissal of employees at 6:22 p.m.  Motion was approved by a 7-0 vote.

Motion was made by Mrs. Rumbold, seconded by Mr. Steward, to reconvene from Executive Session at 6:34 p.m. and to hold the Executive Session minutes, Not for Release.  Motion was approved by a 7-0 vote.
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Motion was made by Mrs. Rumbold, seconded by Mr. Groter, to terminate the employment of Al Curry.  Motion was approved by a 7-0 vote.
Motion was made by Mrs. Rumbold, seconded by Mr. Steward, to terminate the employment of Cathy Webster.  Motion was approved by a 7-0 vote.

Administrative Reports:

Mrs. Bibb reported the Elementary wrapped up the year with a very successful RtI program.  She provided percentages by grade for the school year.  Mrs. Klooster organized a summer reading/writing program for Tier II and III students.
Mr. Lamb reported on dates for the 2019-2020 school year:

August 14 - Back to School Night 5:30-6:30 Jr. High;  6:00-7:00 High School; new student chromebook distribution at 5:00 

August 15 – 1st day of student attendance

October 18 – Homecoming, parade in Wyoming

May 9th – Prom at Kewanee Dunes 
He also stated summer school is in progress.  
Dr. Sutton reported on the June 3rd teacher institute.  Summer cleaning and maintenance is underway with plans to trim/remove trees, window caulking and installation of exterior doors.  He thanked Mike Rumbold for $2,500 donation through America Farmers Grow program.  He acknowledged Mr. Lamb for his service to the district and wished him well in his retirement.

Committee Reports:
Education Committee:   Mrs. Orwig reported the committee had met on May 29th  to further discuss handbook changes relative to the Black Hawk tuition reimbursement language.  The recommendation is to limit the number of vocational hours to twelve (12) and dual credit hours to six (6).  Approximately $10,000 of Title I funds are planned to be utilized to pay the tuition costs.

Building Committee:  Mr. Nagode reported on the May 30th meeting where roof repairs and the Toulon intercom system were discussed.
Dr. Sutton presented the bids for milk, trash removal and publishing the Rebel Reporter.  He reported no bid was received for bread.
Motion was made by Mr. Rewerts, seconded by Mr. Steward, to accept the milk bid from Prairie Farms, Peoria, Illinois with an escalator/de-escalator pricing clause as follows: 

½ pint fat free white           .239

½ pint 1% white                   .249

½ pint fat free chocolate    .259

½ pint fat free strawberry    .259

½ pint 1% chocolate          .255     

½ pint 1% strawberry          .255
Motion was approved by a 7-0 vote.
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Motion was made by Mr. West, seconded by Mr. Groter to accept the trash removal bid from Area Disposal Service, Inc. as follows:

Elementary

1 -  8 yard, 2 x week, $142.00/month

Jr. High

1 -  8 yard, 2 x week, $142.00/month

High


1 -  6 yard, 1 x week, $53.00/month

Football Field

1 -  6 yard, 1 x week, $53.00/month  (March – November only)

Athletic Complex
1 -  2 yard, 1 x week, $20.00/month  (August – March only)

Motion was approved by a 7-0 vote.

Motion was made by Mr. Groter, seconded by Mrs. Rumbold, to accept the bid from Stark County Communications for publication of the REBEL REPORTER as follows:  $1,250 per issue, 8 pages/4 in color, valid for 9 or 10 editions;  additional 4 pages add $500, additional color for 4 pages add $75.  Motion was approved by a 7-0 vote.
Dale Heinold presented information regarding the infrastructure technology upgrades and bringing fiber to the Toulon campus.  Motion was made by Mr. Steward, seconded by Mr. Nagode to approve the purchase of Smoothwall and infra-structure upgrades for a total cost of $19,509.00.  Motion was approved by a 7-0 vote.

Motion was made by Mr. Steward, seconded by Mr. West,  to hold the July 2019 Board Retreat at One Eleven on July 15, 2019 at 8:00 a.m. with the regular July meeting to follow at 12:30 p.m. at Stark County Elementary.  Motion was approved by a 7-0 vote.

Motion was made by Mr. Rewerts, seconded by Mrs. Rumbold, to approve the 2019-2020 Elementary, Jr. High and High School student handbooks.  Motion was approved by a 7-0 vote.

Dr. Sutton reported the architect will be providing the specs for the roof repair bids in the next few days.  The tentative bid meeting is scheduled for June 26th, with the bid opening on July 10th.  This will be a late summer/early fall project.

Dr. Sutton gave a brief presentation on the FY19 financial status.

Motion was made by Mr. West, seconded by Mrs. Rumbold, to authorize the superintendent to begin preparation of the 2019-2020 budget for presentation at the August board meeting.  Motion was approved by a 7-0 vote.
Dr. Sutton reported on tentative plans for the 2019-2020 professional development plan for the district.  He anticipates funds of $20,000 to $25,000 being available this coming year.

Motion was made by Mr. Steward, seconded by Mrs. Rumbold, to approve the 2019-2020 Regular Board meeting dates (3rd Monday of the month at 6:15 p.m. unless otherwise noted):

July 15, 2019, 12:30 p.m.



August 19, 2019




September 23, 2019 (to allow 30 days for budget)
October 21, 2019
November 18, 2019




December 16, 2019

January 27, 2020 (Jan. 20 is a holiday)
February 24, 2020 (Feb. 16 is a holiday)
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March 16, 2020




April 20, 2020
May 18, 2020





June 15, 2020

Motion was approved by a 7-0 vote.

Mr. Paxson reported there are four Jr. High football games scheduled with a possible fifth game.  

Mr. Dennison reported due to the difficulty of securing bus drivers, he recommended the elimination of one route by combining three routes into two routes.  This would add approximately 10 to 15 minutes travel time to the two routes.  We would also be able to eliminate the need for one bus and he has discussed the situation with Midwest Bus and they are willing to allow us out of the lease on one bus.  Motion was made by Mr. Steward, seconded by Mr. Groter, to approve the elimination of a bus route and driving position for the 2019-2020 school year.  Motion was approved by a 7-0 vote.

Dr. Sutton informed the Board that recent legislative changes now allow districts to count the parent-teacher conference as school days.  He recommended the 2019-2020 school calendar be modified a full-day of attendance on October 10, with conferences being held in the evening, and October 11, conferences being held in the morning and no student attendance that day.  Motion was made by Mr. Steward, seconded by Mr. West, to approve the modified 2019-2020 school calendar.  Motion was approved by a 7-0 vote.
Dale Heinold and Dr. Sutton presented information on an intercom system at the Toulon campus with an estimated cost of $60,000 to $65,000.  This upgrade would allow connector calls to both buildings at the same time.  The unit would be movable should the need arise in the future.  They recommend installation in the fall.

Motion was made by Mr. Groter, seconded by Mr. Steward, to repay the interfund loan of  $276,611 in Fund 60 back to Fund 20.  Motion was approved by a 7-0 vote.
Motion was made by Mr. Steward, seconded by Mr. West, to approve the temporary loan from Fund 20 to Fund 60 for the purposes outlined in the attached resolution.  Motion was approved by a 7-0 vote.

Motion was made by Mrs. Rumbold, seconded by Mr. Steward, to approve the resolution to maintain the authority to transfer earned interest from one applicable fund to another applicable fund.  Motion was approved by a 7-0 vote.
Items for the next meeting:  Board Retreat, possible approval of modified school calendar, intercom, striping of football field, possible 1st reading of policies.

Motion was made by Mr. West, seconded by Mr. Groter, to adjourn to Executive Session for the purpose of discussing performance, employment, discipline or dismissal of employees at 7:21p.m.  Motion was approved by a 7-0 vote.
Motion was made by Mrs. Rumbold, seconded by Mr. Groter, to reconvene from
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Executive Session at 8:52 p.m. and to hold the Executive Session minutes, Not for Release.  Motion was approved by a 7-0 vote.

Motion was made by Mrs. Rumbold, seconded by Mr. Steward, to approve the May 20,
2019 Executive Session Minutes and hold, Not for Release.  Motion was approved by a 7-0 vote.
Motion was made by Mrs. Rumbold, seconded by Mr. Nagode, to approve the Salary increase Personnel Report.  Motion was approved by a 7-0 vote.
Motion was made by Mrs. Rumbold, seconded by Mr. Steward, to approve the retirement of Jody Jones, teacher, effective the end of the 2021-2022 school year.  Motion was approved by a 7-0 vote.
Motion was made by Mrs. Rumbold, seconded by Mr. Mr. Groter, to approve the retirement of Theresa Strode, teacher, effective the end of the 2021-2022 school year.  Motion was approved by a 7-0 vote.

Motion was made by Mrs. Rumbold, seconded by Mr. West, to approve the retirement of Scott Paxson, teacher, effective the end of the 2021-2022 school year.  Motion was approved by a 7-0 vote.

Mrs, Rumbold announced the resignation of Kathy Clifford as Sophomore class sponsor for the 2019-2020 school year.
Motion was made by Mrs. Rumbold, seconded by Mr. Steward, to approve Kathy Clifford as Junior class sponsor for the 2019-2020 school year.  Motion was approved by a 7-0 vote.

Mrs. Rumbold announded the retirement of Janet West as a paraprofessional, effective immediately.

Motion was made by Mrs. Rumbold, seconded by Mr. Steward, to terminate Chris King from all extra-curricular employment.   Motion was approved by a 7-0 vote.

Motion was made by Mrs. Rumbold, seconded by Mr. Steward, to approve Chris Morrow to work one hour per day for transitional employment training.  Motion was approved by 
a 7-0 vote.

Motion was made by Mrs. Rumbold, seconded by Mr. Groter, to approve Jessica Joos to work three hours per day for transitional employment training.  Motion was approved by a 7-0 vote.

Motion was made by Mrs. Rumbold, seconded by Mr. Steward, to approve Deb Nelson as High School yearbook sponsor.  Motion was approved by a 7-0 vote.
Motion was made by Mrs. Rumbold, seconded by Mr. West, to approve Deb Nelson as Junior class sponsor.   Motion was approved by a 7-0 vote.
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Motion was made by Mrs. Rumbold, seconded by Mr. West, to approve Sarah Stieghorst as Jr. High football cheerleading coach.  Motion was approved by a 7-0 vote.

Motion was made by Mrs. Rumbold, seconded by Mr. Nagode, to approve Brenda Macke as Jr. High scholastic bowl coach.   Motion was approved by a 7-0 vote.

Motion was made by Mrs. Rumbold, seconded by Mr. Steward, to approve Linzie Mitchell as High School lunch supervisor.  Motion was approved by a 7-0 vote.

Motion was made by Mrs. Rumbold, seconded by Mr. Groter, to approve Kathy Clifford as High School detention supervisor.  Motion was approved by a 7-0 vote.

Motion was made by Mrs. Rumbold, seconded by Mr. Nagode, to approve Christopher Roark as AM crossing guard in Toulon.  Motion was approved by a 7-0 vote.

Motion was made by Mrs. Rumbold, seconded by Mr. Steward, to approve Caleb Raineri as PM crossing guard in Toulon.  Motion was approved by a 7-0 vote.

Mrs. Rumbold announced the resignation of Melissa Nagode as High School assistant volleyball coach.

Motion was made by Mrs. Rumbold, seconded by Mr. Rewerts, to approve the early graduation of a student as recommended by the high school principal.  Motion was approved by a 7-0 vote.

Motion was made by Mrs. Rumbold, seconded by Mr. Rewerts to approve Shayna Baumann as volunteer Jr. High assistant softball coach.  Motion was approved by a 7-0 vote.
Mrs. Rumbold announced the resignation of Jerry Stapel as bus driver, effective the end of the 2018-2019 school year.

Motion was made by Mrs. Rumbold, seconded by Mr. Rewerts, to adjourn at 8:50 p.m.  Motion was approved by a 7-0 vote.

Ann Orwig
President

Elizabeth Rumbold







Secretary
APPROVED:  July 15, 2019

